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REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR SOUTH-EAST ASIA 
ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

THIRTY-NINTH SESSION OF THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

1. The thirty-ninth session of the Regional Committee for South-East Asia was held at 
Chiang Mai, Thailand, from 9 to 15 September 1986. It was attended by representatives of all 
the Member States of the Region, UNDP, UNICEF, FAO, UNFPA, ESCAP, the International Bank for 
Reconstruction and Development, and several intergovernmental and nongovernmental 
organizations. 

2. During its deliberations the Regional Committee noted that the aim of the proposed 
regional programme budget policy, which had been developed in line with recommendations made 
at its thirty-eighth session, was to ensure the optimal utilization of WHO'S resources at all 
organizational levels and, in particular, to help Member States in using these scarce 
resources to augment their health development activities and for the implementation of 
health-for-all strategies. While approving the regional programme budget policy, the 
Committee hoped that it would increase the spirit of partnership between Member States and 
the Organization in strengthening their capability to develop and manage collaborative 
programmes. 

3. The Committee also noted that the Eighth General Programme of Work, covering the period 
1990-1995, formulated in close consultation with Member States, would basically have the same 
structure as the Seventh General Programme, with emphasis on strengthening the health systems 
infrastructure of Member countries for the integrated delivery of health programmes. In 
endorsing the regional contribution, the Committee noted that on the basis of the 
contributions from the different regions WHO headquarters would be preparing the Eighth 
General Programme of Work, which would be submitted to the Health Assembly in May 1987. 

4. While reviewing the current status of blood and blood products, the Committee noted that 
the data collected from the countries of the Region had indicated that blood transfusion 
services had yet to attain international standards in several countries, and that there was a 
need to formulate a national policy on blood and blood products as part of the national 
health policy. The Committee passed resolution SEA/RC39/R6 urging Member States to take 
appropriate measures to provide for proper and safe use of blood and blood products, 
particularly the strengthening of blood transfusion services, and requesting WHO to provide 
technical support for manpower development and for strengthening the infrastructure, 

5. During its discussions on nongovernmental organizations the Committee recognized the 
important role these organizations were playing and their efforts at complementing government 
programmes. They were particularly useful by virtue of their independence, mobility, 
diversity and greater outreach to the people. Stress was laid on the need for resources 
provided by the donor agencies to national nongovernmental organizations to be channelled 
through and coordinated by the national governments concerned. In its resolution SEA/RC39/R7 
the Committee urged Member States to establish or strengthen the mechanisms for effective 
collaboration with nongovernmental organizations and to involve, consult and work 
increasingly with organizations active in health and health-related areas. It also called 
upon WHO to cooperate with countries in assessing the existing mechanisms of working 
relations between governments and nongovernmental organizations at the national level, and to 
support the establishment of such mechanisms. 

6. The Committee noted that chemical and nuclear accidents had both immediate and long-term 
effects on health, and had therefore to be prevented. It emphasized the need to establish a 
nodal point in governments to deal effectively with this problem. Governments should create 
greater public awareness, disseminate appropriate information on the toxic effects of 
hazardous chemicals and radioactive materials, and take preventive safety measures to 
minimize the occurrence of such accidents. While appreciating the complex, sensitive, 
multisectoral and multiagency nature of this problem, the Committee urged WHO to provide 
guidelines to Member countries for developing national plans and control mechanisms in this 
area; to disseminate information on the ill-effects of toxic chemicals and radioactive 
materials； and assist in establishing surveillance and monitoring systems for early warning. 



7. Concerning health-for-all leadership development, in its resolution SEA/RC39/R8, the 
Committee recalled the initiative taken by the Director-General to build up a critical mass 
of health-for-all leaders, and noted with appreciation the resolution of the Ministers of 
Health of the countries of the South-East Asia Region to introduce training courses and other 
activities to develop effective health-for-all leadership at all levels. It endorsed the 
regional plan for the development of health-for-all leadership, and urged Member States to 
initiate and pursue efforts for effective health-for-all leadership development at all 
levels; to use technical cooperation to promote leadership development, and to use the 
leadership development process to further TCDC. 

8. In its discussion on the Regional Director's Annual Report the Committee noted with 
satisfaction that the joint government/WHO coordinating mechanism was proving to be extremely 
useful in the efficient management of WHO'S collaborative activities at the country level. 
This mechanism would require further streamlining in the light of the application of the 
regional programme budget policy for the optimal use of WHOfs resources in Member countries 
with support from all levels of the Organization. The Committee noted with interest the 
establishment of country support teams in the Regional Office in respect of some countries, 
to provide them with timely and coherent support. The Committee felt that the full benefits 
of known health technologies were not reaching the people, in spite of an expanded health 
infrastructure, because of an inadequate managerial process. It recommended that medical and 
other health professionals should be sensitized to the need for good management practices 
through appropriate orientation and training courses• 

9. In view of current economic difficulties the Committee recognized the need for better 
coordination of all external assistance to health development programmes. Such coordination 
was best effected by strong national mechanisms, and WHO could assist in bringing together 
the national coordinators and external agencies and provide relevant information and 
technical support. The Committee also stressed that, with the prospect of little or no 
increase in the allocation of resources to the health sector at the country level, the need 
for sound management of health services became all the more important. 

10. The Committee welcomed the recent emphasis on WHO support to the development of 
epidemiological services, and recommended that this support be further strengthened to 
include training in field epidemiology. It also considered that the review, updating and 
effective implementation of existing health laws were essential. 

11. Regarding the organization of health systems based on primary health care, the Committee 
felt that a number of measures - such as community involvement, intersectoral coordination, 
and reorientation of the attitudes of health workers of all categories - were essential if 
primary health care was to be effectively implemented. Further, a correct understanding of 
the concept of health for all and the primary health care approach by the health 
professionals, the public in general, the media and political leaders, was essential. The 
Committee also noted the successful application of the concept of community self-reliance and 
community health financing in the implementation of primary health care, and the development 
by some countries of a critical mass of health-for-all leaders at the central and middle 
levels. 

12. Concerning health manpower development, the Committee noted with concern the continuing 
imbalance between the level of production of, and actual need for, certain categories. It 
was felt necessary to persevere with the reorientation of medical education to primary health 
care and adjust the output of different categories of health workers according to real 
needs. The Committee felt that there was a need for a careful review of the programme of 
health manpower development as an integrated package. As to the use of WHO1 s fellowships 
programme for health manpower development, the Committee felt that some of the difficulties 
might be resolved by the adoption by Member States of a more flexible approach in regard to 
existing requirements for acceptance by training institutions. 

13. The Committee felt that increased emphasis should be laid on the integration of health 
education with other components of the health system, and that every health worker should 
also function as a health educator. 



14. The Committee agreed on the importance of health services research, health behavioural 
research and transfer of technology, and these were seen in the context of integrated 
activities focused on the best options for health development, based on primary health care. 
The Committee noted the support provided to research projects and other facets of the 
research programme, and recommended that emphasis be laid on institution-strengthening and 
the development of research manpower. There was a need to develop strategies to attract 
scientists to undertake research in general and health systems research in particular. 

15. The importance of nutrition, as part of the primary health care package, in improving 
the state of health of the people was emphasized by the Committee, which took note of the 
fact that goitre control programmes were being launched in several countries. Nutritional 
anaemia caused by iron deficiency as well as calorie malnutrition were highlighted as 
problems which were prevalent in the Region and needed attention. Support was also needed 
for measures against vitamin A deficiency and nutritional blindness, which afflicted large 
sections of the population but were preventable. 

16. Regarding maternal and child health care, the Committee stressed the importance of 
health education to encourage mothers to use available health care services and facilities. 
It was evident that all countries were according high priority to maternal and child health 
and, where applicable, to family planning, and were making every effort to integrate its 
various elements into the primary health care package. 

17. While noting that Member States were making steady progress in implementing activities 
related to the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade, the Committee felt 
that much more efforts were required in order to achieve the objectives of the Decade. It 
was particularly concerned that progress in the area of sanitation was lagging behind, and 
urged the Organization to lay increased emphasis on this aspect of the programme. 

18. The shortage of laboratory diagnostic reagents in the countries of the Region was noted 
by the Committee, which urged WHO to take appropriate and effective steps to attain the goal 
of regional self-sufficiency. The Committee felt that there was a need to strengthen 
training programmes for laboratory technicians, and called upon WHO to make an assessment of 
the cost-effectiveness of basic radiological services equipment and disseminate the 
information to countries. 

19. The Committee noted that expenditure on drugs constituted a major share of country 
health budgets and also that the indiscriminate use of drugs led to iatrogenic diseases. 
While noting with satisfaction that several countries had formulated drug policies and 
management systems, the Committee urged WHO to provide increased support towards the 
formulation and implementation of drug policies and the improvement of manufacturing 
practices, quality control facilities and distribution systems, in order to ensure the 
availability of essential drugs of assured quality at consumer points. The Committee also 
laid emphasis on the need to make the latest technology for the production of drugs available 
to developing countries. WHO was requested to assist in feasibility studies for the 
production of raw materials and also help in some aspects of drug pricing policies. The 
Committee recommended the strengthening of the Regional Office for effective support to the 
essential drugs programme, the establishment of a regional drug information centre, and the 
provision of assistance to countries in improving quality control. 

20. Urging that the goal of regional self-sufficiency in vaccine production should be 
pursued, the Committee called on WHO to strengthen regional production facilities and 
laboratories so that these units not only met their national requirements but were also able 
to cater for the needs of neighbouring countries. To achieve this, the Committee recognized 
the need for a more realistic estimation of countries' vaccine requirements. 

21. The Committee, while appreciating the assistance provided by WHO and UNICEF for 
immunization programmes, noted that coverage in most countries was not yet adequate. It 
noted with appreciation the integration of programmes on immunization, acute respiratory 
infections and diarrhoeal diseases control with maternal and child health programmes as an 
"integrated package" in a number of countries - which had no doubt yielded encouraging 
results. It emphasized that, although political commitment to the immunization programme at 
the highest government levels was quite evident in all countries, greater support would have 
to be provided for the further acceleration of activities if the goals of this programme were 
to be met within the specified time-frame. 



22. Resurgence of malaria continued to cause concern to several countries in the Region. 
The technical problems of vector resistance to insecticides and parasite resistance to drugs, 
and particularly the menace of resistant falciparum, persisted. The Committee felt that, 
since the disease continued to defy all efforts at containment, it was time to evolve new 
strategies for effective control. 

23. Noting that diarrhoeal diseases were responsible for high infant mortality rates in 
several countries of the Region, the Committee emphasized the need for the training of 
mothers and health workers in the proper use of oral rehydration salts. It recommended that 
the epidemiological surveillance mechanism should be strengthened and laboratory diagnostic 
facilities improved. 

24. As regards acute respiratory infections, the Committee emphasized the need to educate 
mothers and train all health workers to be able to assess the severity of infections for 
appropriate case management• WHO was requested to help establish close linkages between the 
programmes on immunization, diarrhoeal diseases, and acute respiratory infections within the 
maternal and child health package. 

25. The Committee noted that, despite the fact that tuberculosis control programmes had been 
operating for a long time in most countries, the disease continued to be a major health 
problem. It was of the view that WHO should promote the integration of tuberculosis control 
activities into basic health services and should provide greater support for case-detection 

) and case-holding. 

26. The Committee noted the steps taken by countries and WHO in regard to the impending risk 
of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) in the Region. While appreciating WHO1 s efforts 
in this field, it felt that countries should give greater attention to health education and 
surveillance. 

27. In examining the proposed regional programme budget for 1988-1989 the Committee noted 
that it conformed to the Seventh General Programme of work and the medium-term programme for 
the period 1984-1989, as well as to the regional programme budget policy, and reflected the 
national and regional priorities for achieving health for all by the year 2000; in its 
resolution SEA/RC39/R4 the Committee requested the Regional Director to transmit it to the 
Director-General for inclusion in his proposed programme budget for 1988-1989. 

28. The Committee was informed that, owing to the present global financial situation 
affecting the United Nations and its specialized agencies, tentative contingency plans had 
been drawn up to effect programme budget implementation reductions at country, regional and 
intercountry levels during the 1986-1987 and 1988-1989 biennia. The reduction effected 
during 1986—1987 amounted to US$ 4.4 million, representing 6.4% of the regional budget. The 
regional/intercountry programme, constituting 26% of the approved budget, had absorbed 40% of 
this reduction (i.e. USÍ 1 758 000), the balance (US$ 2 680 000) having been effected, on a 

) pro rata basis, in country programmes, which formed 74% of the approved budget. As regards 
1988-1989, the Committee noted that the anticipated reduction for the South-East Asia Region 
amounted to US$ 6.4 million (i.e. 8.3% of the regional budget). Of this, US$ 2 081 800, 
representing 33% of the total anticipated reduction, would be absorbed in the 
regional/intercountry programme, which formed 25% of the total budgeted programme, the 
balance (USÍ 4 303 200) being effected in country programmes on a pro rata basis. Regarding 
the reductions in the budget for 1986-1987, proposals had been finalized for curtailing 
specific activities at the regional/intercountry level, including the freezing of a few 
vacant posts and cancellation of some group educational activities. An exercise to scale 
down programme activities at the country level in order to absorb the proposed reductions in 
the country budget was being carried out in consultation with Member States. The Committee 
was informed of the tentative nature of this action, which would be followed up as required. 

29. The subject of the technical discussions held during the Regional Committee's session 
was the integrated approach to maternal and child health care in the context of primary 
health care, the purpose being to review the present situation as regards the integrated 
approach in Member countries of the Region and to study the critical issues related to the 



process of integration. Noting the recommendations arising out of these discussions, the 
Committee adopted resolution SEA/RC39/R5 urging Member States to accord high priority to 
women and children in national development policies and strategies aiming at human 
development and improvement of quality of life； to provide policy directives for the 
implementation of integrated maternal and child health and family planning programmes to 
bring together the priority elements that promote the health of women and children, including 
schoolchildren and adolescents； to undertake specific studies with a view to developing 
locally appropriate technologies for maternal and child health and family planning for use at 
family and community levels; and to develop appropriate referral support for obstetric and 
paediatric care and related training to ensure back-up support to the primary level of 
maternal and child health and family planning care. The Committee also decided, in 
resolution SEA/RC39/R2, that the subject of the technical discussions at its fortieth 
session, in 1987, would be information and education on health in support of health for all 
by the year 2000. 

SIXTH MEETING OF MINISTERS OF HEALTH 

30. The sixth meeting of Ministers of Health of countries of the South-East Asia Region was 
also held at Chiang Mai from 16 to 18 September, immediately following the Regional 
Committee1s session; H.E. General Prem Tinsulanonda, Prime Minister of Thailand, opened the 
meeting, which was later addressed by the Director-General. It discussed, inter alia, TCDC 
efforts and health-for-all leadership development. It noted that implementation of a number 
of mutually agreed TCDC programmes had commenced and that these efforts would need to be 
further encouraged and supported in order to further strengthen the initial mechanisms and 
linkages established among Member States. It was agreed that, in the spirit of national 
self-reliance and regional self-sufficiency, Member States would explore new avenues for the 
optimal utilization of available resources within countries. The meeting also noted the 
progress made by Member countries in the building-up of a critical mass of health-for-all 
leaders at various levels, and that a variety of strategies had been adopted by Member 
States, including a number of new initiatives. It felt that, while these generally reflected 
the differences in the stages of development as well as socioeconomic, cultural, geographical 
and other factors, it was necessary to study these initiatives so that valuable lessons could 
be drawn for adoption with modification in other countries. It adopted a resolution calling 
upon Member States and the Organization to further strengthen TCDC activities, develop a 
critical mass of health-for-all leaders, and implement national health-for-all strategies. 

DECENTRALIZED MANAGEMENT SYSTEM (THAILAND) 

31. An evaluation of the Thai decentralized management system, formerly known as the 
programme budgeting exercise, was undertaken in July 1986 with the collaboration of the Thai 
national authorities and WHO staff. This exercise revealed that the decentralized management 
system was working well. The national authorities are being encouraged to expand this system 
by mobilizing support from national as well as international sources. As a part of this 
exercise, an audit of WHO'S collaborative programme in Thailand in policy and programme terms 
was undertaken in October by a team comprising representatives of the External Auditor, staff 
members from WHO and the national authorities. 

TECHNICAL COOPERATION AMONG DEVELOPING COUNTRIES 

32. A number of TCDC programme activities have been identified by the different Member 
States, and the implementation thereof has already been started. Many countries have 
established national TCDC focal points and drawn up their terms of reference. Two countries 
have signed a Memorandum of Understanding on technical cooperation in health development, 
envisaging a cooperative programme with a defined procedure for a three-year period 
(1985-1987) concerned with the exchange of expertise and technology in maternal and child 
health and family planning, traditional medicine, immunization and health development. 
Training facilities have been offered and utilized by some of the Member States. In view of 
the difficulties faced by countries in allocating funds in their national budgets for 
implementation of TCDC activities, WHO is facilitating the utilization of funds from its 
country budgets as seed money during the period of take-off in order to catalyse the 
countries1 efforts in TCDC, using their own funding capabilities. At the regional level the 
Organization is playing an effective role in encouraging the development of TCDC activities. 
A TCDC directory of identified needs and indicated potentials for support has been updated 
and distributed to Member States. In addition, a directory of training institutions 一 



containing information on 400 institutions located in countries of the South-East Asia Region 
which can offer training facilities in health and allied fields - has been published. This 
has been found very useful by Member States in identifying suitable institutions where 
candidates can be sent for training• 

HEALTH-FOR-ALL LEADERSHIP 

33. In response to the initiative taken by the Director-General to build up a critical mass 
of health-for-all leaders, several measures have been taken in the Region to develop 
health-for-all leadership at all levels. At the national level, many countries have 
undertaken intensive training activities to reorient the civil servants as well as health 
professionals with a view to increasing their awareness of the concepts and strategies of the 
health-for-all goal. One country has established an institution under the supervision of the 
Prime Minister to provide training for leaders to facilitate accelerated rural development. 
At the regional level a Task Force on Health-for-all Leadership Development has been set up, 
and several steps have been taken to pursue the health-for-all leadership training 
activities. A regional plan for the implementation of health-for-all leadership has been 
drawn up, and the necessary resources have been allocated under an intercountry project to 
promote these activities. With effect from 1 January 1986, all group educational activities 
taking place in the Regional Office include an input on the health-for-all leadership 
concept, principles, etc. The South-East Asia Region of WHO played host to the Fourth 
International Colloquium on Health-for-all Leadership Development and TCDC, held in Thailand, 

I and the First Interregional Dialogue on Leadership Resources and Support Network Development, 
held in India. Resource materials on activities have been prepared as a result of the 
Dialogue, and the Colloquium should help participants to pursue action in their respective 
countries to ensure that effective health-for-all leadership can be developed. 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

34. The research promotion and development programme continued to make good progress within 
the sound framework provided by the South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Health Research for 
developing research in support of health-for-all. The Committee was instrumental in 
stimulating health services and behavioural research, as well as in developing their 
conceptual bases. The twelfth session of the Committee was held in April 1986 in New Delhi, 
when it reviewed the progress in research development made so far and discussed, inter alia, 
the transfer of technology, institution-strengthening, and concepts of health behavioural 
research. It felt that there was a need to improve the quality of research proposals and 
strengthen national research capabilities through the development of mechanisms and processes 
for training researchers and acceleration of institution-strengthening. It recommended that 
greater attention be paid to clinical epidemiology, streamlining of the processes of 
dissemination of scientific and research information, and the development of closer linkages 
between WHO collaborating centres, Medical Research Councils and national centres of 
excellence. 

I 
35• Some of the national institutions identified as collaborating centres have been 
supported in developing activities related to research. In addition, visiting scientist 
grants/research training grants have been awarded to national researchers to enhance their 
knowledge, skill and experience. Apart from the support provided by the regional programme, 
most Member countries in the Region have also allocated funds from WHO for research promotion 
and development and health services research, have implemented various research activities, 
and have held training courses in research protocol development and research management with 
a view to attaining self-reliance in research manpower and institutional development. The 
coordination of research activities in the Region has been further strengthened through the 
establishment of closer linkages between the national Medical Research Councils or analogous 
bodies and the South-East Asia and global Advisory Committees on Health Research. The 
regional research promotion and development activities continued to be supplemented and 
complemented by the three special programmes administered by WHO on tropical diseases, human 
reproduction, and diarrhoeal diseases, and are undertaken within the frame of strategies for 
research for health for all. 


